Star Island Corporation (SIC)
Chief Executive Officer’s Report

August 21, 2016
Our Mission: To own and maintain Star Island and such other property as the Corporation may hold or acquire, as a center for religious, educational, and kindred purposes consistent with the principles of the Unitarian Universalist Association and the United Church of Christ.

Our Vision: To create on Star Island an environment that frees all who come to renew spiritually, explore matters of consequence, and gain knowledge about the world as it might ideally be.

COMMUNITY
· We are having a great season – one of the best seasons in recent memory. Conferees have been happy, the Pelicans are great, and we are welcoming many new people to the island. 
· We have been working closely with selected conferences on marketing and outreach for their 2017 conferences. Our collaborative efforts, which are starting earlier than in the past, include establishing marketing teams with selected conference representatives and SIC staff members, working with these teams to develop overarching strategies and implementation plans and, in some cases, working with conference leaders on theme and speaker selection. For 2017, we are pleased to be focusing on the following conferences (and possibly others, as yet to be determined): Natural History Week, Institute on Religion in an Age of Science, Lifespan Religious Education, and our UCC conferences.
· A major component of our overall marketing and outreach plan for next year will be to grow our UCC conferences. To this end, the Star Island United Church of Christ (SIUCC) Board of Directors, at our request, has established a marketing and outreach task force to supplement already existing efforts to grow our UCC conferences (e.g. the existing SIUCC marketing committee). SIC staff will join Kris LoFrumento, Janet Legro, and Jenny Giering on this task force, which will have a half-day in-person planning meeting on September 23.
· I am looking forward to attending the fourth consecutive annual retreat of the Unitarian Universalist Alliance of Camps and Conference Centers (UUACCC), which will take place at UBarU Camp & Retreat Center, in Mountain Home, Texas, on January 17-21.
· We recently participated in the Arts & Economic Prosperity Survey conducted by Americans for the Arts, which studies the impact of nonprofit arts and cultural industries on the economy. A total of 330 study regions across the United States will participate in this year’s survey, and we are included as part of the Greater Portsmouth Region. In 2010, the nationwide survey found that $135 billion of economic activity was generated by these nonprofit industries (including event-related expenditures by their customers), and over four million full-time jobs generating $87 billion were supported. More locally, this survey reminds us and our region how important organizations like the Star Island Corporation are for our local economy.
· We have concluded our review of the new federal overtime rules, which go into effect on December 1. We are looking forward to reporting the results of our research to the Personnel Committee, which will be meeting soon, and to the Board.
· At the August Board retreat, the Board will be joined for an informal Q&A with our Island Managers, including John Bynum (our primary Island Manager), Justina Maji, and Ally Miner. Our Island Managers have done a great job this season!

· We continue to receive excellent media coverage, including expanded distribution of already published stories, such as Lois Williams’ extraordinary gift (originally featured here: http://www.seacoastonline.com/news/20160714/star-island-gets-300k-gift-to-expand-educational-outreach) and the collaborative rowboat project with SIC, Portsmouth High School, the Boatshop at Strawbery Banke, and the Isles of Shoals Association UU (ISAUU) (www.starisland.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Points-East1-SB-Boat-Shop-Article_-7.2016.pdf). There are also new stories, such as this article by Director of Facilities Jack Farrell from the July edition of Points East Magazine: www.starisland.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Points-East-Jack-Farrell_-7.2016.pdf. 
· We are pleased that The Utopia, which had been out of service for a time, has resumed offering a variety of exciting cruising options including sunset cruises, sights & seals tours, lobster dinner cruise, lobstering excursions, and Appledore trips.
· This is the time of year when several of our regular season Pelicans are departing and end-of-season (EOS) Pelicans are arriving. Despite an aggressive campaign to promote EOS opportunities, we have been unable to fill all of the needed positions and, as a result, are understaffed. We are deeply grateful for our Pelicans, senior staff members, and volunteers who are working hard and creatively to address our staffing challenges during a period of full capacity (LOAS 1 and LOAS 2 in particular).
· We are working hard to ensure that our Pelican Community Initiative informs the transition from regular season to EOS Pelicans. We continue to embrace our two main themes of the summer, Customer Service and Community. On August 15, we hosted a second staff appreciation dinner/extended family meeting, and our community meetings have increased in frequency from biweekly to weekly. 

ECONOMIC

· As of August 15, we received 3,888 registrations representing 19,884 bed nights (101% of our 19,650 bed night goal). Please see the attached bed night report for more details. Last year at this time, we had registrations for 18,766 bed nights (96% of our 19,550 bed night goal), and in 2014 at this time, we had 18,673 bed nights (97% of our 2014 goal). Given our continued success with enrollments this year, after careful consideration, we updated our bed night projections from 19,650 (budget) to 19,900 in the attached July Financials. As of August 15, we are ahead of budget by 234 bed nights (net of cancellations), and we now believe it is possible we will exceed our long-term/major goal of 20,000 bed nights this season (this change of projection would be reflected in the August Financials).
· The following chart illustrates how we have fared with bed nights since 2011:

	Year
	# Bed Nights (BN)
	Change from

Prior Year
	Change from 2011

	2016
	19,900 (projected)
	2.5% & 491 BN
	11.8% & 2,149 BN

	2015
	19,459
	0.5% & 98 BN
	9.3% & 1,658 BN

	2014
	19,361
	6.6% & 1,201 BN
	8.8% & 1,560 BN

	2013
	18,160
	(0.1%) & (17 BN)
	2.0% & 359 BN

	2012
	18,177
	2.1% & 376 BN
	2.1% & 376 BN

	2011
	17,801
	
	


If our projections in the July Financials hold true, we will have increased bed nights by 2,099 – a 12% increase – over the last five years.
· 21 conferences and groups have exceeded their budgeted bed night goal, and we anticipate several others will reach or exceed their goals before the season is over. 
· The July Financials project a year-end net operating gain of $231K (vs. budget of $201K).

· The Finance Committee met on August 17 to discuss the July Financials, the Long Range Integrated Financial Planning Tool (see attached), the 2017 Budget timeline (coming next month), the current status of our wastewater treatment facility financing plans, and issues related to Appledore Island.
· At the August Board Retreat, we will present the first draft of the Long Range Integrated Financial Planning Tool (2016-2020), which serves multiple purposes. For the Board, we hope it will help focus discussion on some macro-level questions, such as the best way to finance the installation of our next wastewater treatment facility in the fall 2017/spring 2018, and to review the timing and priority levels of other larger projects we are planning over the next several years.
· As part of the process of updating the Long Range Integrated Financial Planning Tool, we have been thinking about next year’s budget. Part of this process includes a consideration of where we have come from since 2010, when the Board resolved to reorganize in a way that improved our bottom line. The following information compares our 2016 Budget with the 2010 Audited Actuals:
· Net room & board is up $493,713, or 28%;

· Total revenues and other support is up $414,202, or 13%;

· Total operating expenses are down $29,805, or 1%;

· Our net change in operating net assets is up $188,670, or 17%.
· We are pleased to have achieved such success over the last several years, which is the result of a number of factors. As we look ahead to 2017, we anticipate some increases to our proposed staffing and professional services budgets – to accommodate our success/growth over the last several years, as well as new initiatives and programs we have recently implemented, or hope to implement next year (in connection with our new strategic plan). Additionally, we have learned of a potential increase to our professional services budget. We look forward to discussing our staffing and professional services levels at the August Board Retreat.
· The NH Department of Environmental Services (NHDES) recently announced the availability of Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF) loans for various projects, and their draft Intended Use Plan was put out for public comment (the period of which ended on August 18). 33 wastewater projects were submitted via the pre-application process, and 16 projects were selected for funding. Our green, innovative wastewater treatment facility project received the highest score of all projects submitted, and we were ranked the third priority project in the State. The full cost of our project – $947,500 – has been allocated for us to borrow, and we can choose a term of up to 20 years at a fixed interest rate of 2.00% (these terms could change, depending on the timing of the loan). We are excited to have this pathway available to us for financing this project, and we look forward to working with the Finance Committee and the Board to determine our best plan for financing the project. We will be meeting with officials from NHDES early next month to learn more about the terms of the loan, including collateral arrangements. 
ENVIRONMENT

· Additionally, the NHDES recently approved the type of technology we are planning on using for our new wastewater treatment facility. This step was needed, as this technology has not been permitted in New Hampshire prior to now. Our current plan is to continue working with Altus Engineering (our project engineer) on next steps on permitting our project, with the assumption that we can begin work in 2017 (construction proper in the fall, though we anticipate engineering, ordering, etc. to begin in the spring).
· We have been receiving a lot of praise about our recent bathroom renovations, including the 3rd and 4th floor Oceanic Tower bathrooms and the 2nd floor Gosport West bathroom. We are intending to begin the 2nd floor Oceanic Kiddie bathroom project during close-up, and possibly to finish it completely, depending on timing and our ability to reallocate funds from our operating budget to cover the expense. 

· Generally speaking, given a recent surge in donations for specific projects (most notably Vaughn Cottage, Brookfield/Rutledge Marine Lab, and Kiddie Barn/Starloft), we are trying to accelerate as many projects as possible so that we do not over schedule for next spring. We intend to complete the Vaughn Cottage project in its entirety by November (this unbudgeted expense is offset by unbudgeted income received to date). We will also be looking for opportunities to complete, or at least start, some smaller projects and time and resources permit.

· At the August Board retreat, Director of Facilities Jack Farrell will offer a tour of our facilities, as well as a presentation on some upcoming capital projects, with a special focus on our new wastewater treatment facility.

· We look forward to a tour of Appledore Island with the Board on August 27, and to discussing a few topics relevant to Appledore at our August Board Retreat.

· On August 4, Lieutenant Jeff DiBartolomeo of the Rye Fire Department (RFD) conducted a mid-season inspection of our facility. Lieutenant DiBartolomeo identified some routine improvements we can make in the short-term, and we identified some longer term priorities, including upgrades to the Underworld, our sprinkler system, the Elliott Hall stage curtain, wiring in the Rutledge Marine Lab, and Starloft egress. There was also a test of our new medical evacuation notification procedure. Overall, the inspection went very well, and cooperation, understanding and collaboration continue to be the rule. 
STEWARDSHIP

· Please see Director of Development Pam Smith’s report, attached, for how we are progressing towards our 2016 development goals, as well as many other exciting things happening on the development/stewardship front.

· Our strategic plan working group has prepared the attached, further revised Draft Strategic Plan, 2017-2020, which includes excellent input from Corporation members (reflected in previous drafts of the plan), as well as additional input provided by Board members. We look forward to discussing and hopefully approving the attached draft strategic plan at the August Board Retreat.

· As of July 31, our Annual Fund (AF) had realized $180,691 in gifts, with a pledge balance of $22,147, for a total of $202,383 (42% of our 2016 goal of $480,000). Please see the attached July AF Comparison Report for more information. The following chart compares 2016 to the previous two years:

	Year
	Realized Gifts
	Pledge Balance
	Total
	% to Goal
	Total Donors

	2016
	$180,691
	$22,147
	$202,383
	42%
	690

	2015
	$169,876
	$17,170
	$187,046
	40%
	606

	2014
	$146,528
	$16,210
	$162,738
	36%
	618


We are pleased with AF progress to date, including a 14% increase in the number of donors compared to last year at this time.
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We enjoyed a wonderful centennial celebration event on July 22-23, with a myriad of festivities, including live period music, dancing, a lecture, a moving chapel service, several tours, and a reenactment of the 1916 dedication of Star Island. The event culminated with our centennial re-dedication ceremony with several highlights including a reading of the attached commendation from Governor Hassan and the passing of a chapel lantern by some Star Island children (see photo to right). We are especially grateful to Pam Smith, ISAUU President Tom Coleman, SIUCC President Debbie Duval, and the rest of the members of the Centennial Task Force: Ann Beattie, Kyle Belmont, Irene Bush, Chris Palazzolo, and Brenda Watts.
· Please find attached the final 2016-2017 Board meeting calendar. 

· The Outreach and Engagement Committee met on July 19 to discuss several topics, including the Centennial Celebration, 2016 registrations, personal retreats, and individual conference marketing for 2017 and beyond.
· At the August Board retreat, Pam Smith will provide an update on our 2016 fundraising efforts, as well as a look ahead to how some of our future development plans are shaping up.
· Our spring event schedule generated a lot of interest in Star Island. The New Hampshire Historical Society and New Hampshire Preservation Alliance are co-sponsoring a Star Island tour on September 9. Due to overwhelming interest, the tour sold out, so we have added another tour on September 8.  
· We are looking forward to the Gosport Regatta, which will take place on September 24. More information, including how to register, can be found at www.starisland.org/regatta. 
We have been blessed with a great season so far. People are having a fun and meaningful experience on the island, and the many ways in which Star can help us go forth and make the world a better place are becoming increasingly apparent.
With Star Spirit,
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Joe Watts

Chief Executive Officer
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